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Dear Friends,
Advent has become a harried, stressful time for most of us, in-
stead of a season of preparation and spirituality.  Getting our-
selves prepared for Christmas has meant adding item upon item 
to our over! owing to-do lists, rather than slowing down and open-
ing ourselves to God’s appearing.  Westminster would like to offer 
you a few ways to unplug the Christmas machine, if even for a 
short while.

Why not set aside a half hour each day for daily devotions, a time of 
quiet conversation between you and God? We recommend Rich-
ard Rohr’s little book of daily meditations, Preparing For Christ-
mas.  Franciscan priest Richard Rohr is the author of numerous 
books and the founder of the Center for Action and Contemplation 
in Albuquerque, New Mexico.  Preparing For Christmas is avail-
able in the Church Of" ce for $2.00.

On the next page, we have listed the times and dates for our con-
gregation’s traditional favorites: Taizé Service, Advent/Christmas 
dinner, Lessons and Carols, the Noonday Carol Sing, and our two 
popular Christmas Eve Services.  We hope you will join us.

Our prayer for you this Advent is that on Christmas morning you 
will have more to be joyful about than presents, family, and eggnog: 
that you will encounter in a new and deeper way the gift of the in-
carnation.

Peace and every good,

Sandy McConnelSandy McCo
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Advent Calendar of Events
First Sunday in Advent  - Sunday, November 27, 10:00 a.m.
The Sacrament of the Lord’s Supper
 
Taizé Service  - Thursday, December 1, 5:40 - 6:15 p.m.
A quiet, meditative service of scripture, song and prayer.

Church Advent/Christmas Dinner and Program  - Sunday, December 4, 5:00 p.m.
An evening of food and fellowship for all ages.  Following the potluck a short drama
will be presented by the children and youth (grades K-8), and music will be 
performed by all of the children and youth choirs.
 
Lessons and Carols  - Sunday, December 11, 10:00 a.m.
A traditional service of Christmas scripture, music and prayers.  
Music will be sung and played by the children and youth choirs, 
Westminster Choir, and the Westminster Ringers.
 
Noonday Carol Sing and Lunch  - Wednesday, December 14, 12:10 - 12:40 p.m.
A fun and festive community event with carol singing and 
seasonal music presented by the choirs of Xenia High School. 
 
Christmas Cookie Walk  - Sunday, December 18, after worship
Purchase a delicious variety of home-baked cookies, 
and support the mission ministries of Westminster Presbyterian Women.
  
Christmas Eve
Christmas in the Stable
Saturday, December 24, 4:00 p.m.
This service is designed as a family service, but all are invited.  
Children are encouraged to come to the worship service dressed 
as their favorite character from the Christmas story.  
Children’s choirs will sing.

Christmas in the Cathedral, 
Saturday, December 24, 10:00 p.m.
Prelude, 9:20 p.m.
This beautiful candlelight service is the culmination of the
 Advent season.

Worship on Christmas Sunday, December 25, 11:00 a.m.
Celebrate the birth of Jesus.

Please visit www.westminsterdayton.org for further details.
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For many years, through our mission Arts and Crafts sales, Westminster has offered products produced by 
people around the globe who are less fortunate than we are.  We offer products from Uganda, baskets from 
Bangladesh, Jute products from Vietnam and The Philipines, ornaments from Peru, India, and the West Bank, 
metal sculpture from Haiti, jewelry from  Kenya and Mexico, soup mix from the Women’s Soup Project in the 
USA, woolen ware from Nepal, and many more items.  

We order our products through the fair trade store located in the Mack Memorial Church on Salem Avenue.  The 
store opened in 1978 and is currently run by Wilma Schroeder, who has been overseeing this ministry since the 
early ‘80s.  SERRV is a non-pro" t fair trade and development organization founded in 1949 by members of the 
Church of the Brethren.  The name, which now works as a word with a twist on the idea of service, originally was 
an acronym for Sales Exchange for Refugee Rehabilitation and Vocation.  The mission of SERRV is to eradicate 
poverty where it resides by providing opportunities and support to artisans and farmers worldwide.

As written in the current SERRV catalog, “Every item has a story behind it – a story of respect and equality, a story 
of a better future.  The products demonstrate the ability of the poor and marginalized people to build a better future 
with the assistance of a transparent, nonpro" t organization like SERRV.”

Over the years, members have wondered what constitutes “fair trade.” 
The World Fair Trade Organization has established the following 10 principles that Fair Trade organizations use 
to guide their day-to-day work:

• Developing Transparent and Accountable Relationships 
• Creating Opportunities for Economically and Socially 
        Disadvantaged Producers 
• Building Capacity 
• Promoting Fair Trade 
• Paying Promptly and Fairly 
• Assuring Gender Equity 
• Supporting Safe and Empowering Working Conditions 
• Ensuring the Rights of Children 
• Cultivating Environmental Stewardship 
• Building Trade Relationships Based on Solidarity, 
         Trust and Mutual Respect

  MISSION ARTS AND CRAFTS
   by Laurie Leach

This fall, Associate Pastor Laurie Davis began the " rst course that will lead to her 
doctorate at Columbia Theological Seminary in Decatur, Georgia.  It is an advanced 
degree program focusing on congregational leadership speci" cally in the area of 
spiritual renewal in the lives of individuals and congregations.  The program takes 
about four years to complete, with the majority of the work being accomplished long 
distance.  The practicum and research project will be focused on Westminster.

   Laurie Davis begins Doctor of Ministry in Christian Spirituality

The next Mission Arts & Crafts sale will be Decembe r 4, 11 and 14.
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On October 24, eight folks ! ew to Texas City, Texas, to do relief work from Hurricane 
Ike (September 2008).  We were housed by Presbyterian Disaster Assistance (PDA) 
at the First Presbyterian Church of Texas City.  Our work for the four-day week took 
place at Ms. Marie’s house in rural Alvin, Texas.  Ms. Marie is 83 years old and a widow.  
Her siding and roof had been damaged by the storm.  Professionals replaced the roof 
shortly before we arrived, but the siding was in desperate need of repair.  Our team re-
moved three fourths of the old siding from the lower part of the 
house and replaced it with T-One Eleven treated boards.  One 
side of the house was painted.  Rotted structural boards were 
also replaced along with three exterior doors.  Ms. Marie was 
thrilled to have her house repaired and enjoyed the presence 
of workers.  Our group worked hard each day and ended the 
day with much laughter and devotional time.

The October Done in a Day was another signi" cant m ission experience 
for Westminster Church. A dedicated mix of veteran mission volunteers 
and their friends, new volunteers, and college students who returned just 
to be a part of Done in a Day worked together to create a meaningful 
experience.  On a beautiful, cool and sunny autumn day, the volunteers 
put their faith into action.   

At Building Bridges, a home for disadvantaged youth, the workers bright-
ened the group home living space by painting the dining room.  Mercy 
Manor had its clothing and housewares storage room reorganized to as-
sist formerly homeless women as they transition back into work and their 
own homes.  Linda Vista, a home for homeless women and their children, 

gave the volunteers an opportunity to work with young men from the Montgomery 
County Probation facility assembling playground equipment.  Volunteers visited 
St. Vincent DePaul, an agency to house and assist the impoverished, and folded 
laundry nonstop to help prepare for their overnight guests.  Enjoying the gift of 
sunny weather, a group readied the Westminster garden plot at Wegerzyn for 
the winter season.  At the Peace Museum, volunteers did many activities, among 
them were carpet cleaning, preparing for a fundraiser and planting 150 daffodil 
bulbs in the beatify downtown Dayton incentive.  A creative and hardworking 
group prepared a scrumptious lunch for the hungry and appreciative volunteers.

Done in a Day was an important day for the outreach at Westminster Church, for 
the people in our community, for the volunteers who made connections with those who need assistance, and for 
building fellowship among the volunteers.

  RESPONDING TO GOD’S CALL
   by Karen Clute

  DONE IN A DAY--WE DID IT#
   by Jane Collins

 The Spring Done in a Day will be May 12.
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SANCTUARY PRAYER WALL
During the sermon on Sunday morning, September 11, all worshipers were 
asked to write a prayer on the small paper handed to them when they en-
tered the Sanctuary.  At the close of the service they were invited to walk 
forward, roll it up, and place it in a crevice between the bricks of our new, 
permanent Prayer Wall located on the East transept wall of our Sanctuary.  
In a matter of moments, tucked between the oak bricks were hundreds of 
brightly colored prayers.  The Prayer Wall, dedicated that day during wor-
ship, is a visual witness to the work of the Holy Spirit here at Westminster 
since our Unbinding Your Heart experience a year ago.  While tracing the 
path of the Holy Spirit can be dif" cult, Jane Coll ins, Marsha Pippenger, and 
Pete Hanley offer re! ections that help piece toget her the story of how our 
Prayer Wall came to be.  

It began with the Prayer Team that was supposed to end its work when the Unbinding program ended in mid-October of 
2010.  But the Holy Spirit pushed them to continue; they weren’t done.   There was more praying for this team to do, and 
more people to add to the team.  Jane Collins is one of the newcomers who joined the team the following winter.  Her words 
tell the " rst part of the story.  

My small group used Unbinding Your Heart for our study last fall.  During the follow-up meeting, Joyce Fergu-
son mentioned there was a Prayer Team that met weekly.  I started attending and learned from the others their 
continuing commitment to praying for each other, praying for the church, praying for members in the church, 
praying for our church leaders, praying for our neighbors known and unknown, praying for our neighbors near 
and far, and praying for God to guide us to show us how prayer could become more part a of the core of the life 
of Westminster.

Members of the Prayer Team felt the temporary prayer wall used during the fall had been a meaningful experi-
ence.  We began to pray for discernment for a way to have prayer and a Prayer Wall as a permanent part of 
Westminster and ever present in the Sanctuary.  The Prayer Wall that began as a hoped-for vision became a 
Prayer Wall in reality.  After many steps and some time of uncertainty, the beautiful Prayer Wall was dedicated. 

The day of the dedication was a time of great joy and beauty.  Not only is the wall aesthetically beautiful, but 
the design, which mirrors the wall in Jerusalem, has a profound meaning as Jerusalem is the birthplace of the 
three major religions of Abraham.  Symbolically we have the opportunity to pray with our world neighbors.  On a 
personal note, I was overcome with emotion on the day the wall was dedicated.  The vision of all of the church 
coming forward to pray at this wall brought tears to my eyes.  I could not leave the Sanctuary until the room was 
left with just a few members.  It was a sight I will not soon forget and a moment in our church life that has touched 
my heart and ! lled my soul.

Discussion and visioning of the wall began at the Westminster Small Group retreat held in January at Kirkmont Center.  
There the thought leaped forth: by designing it to look like the ancient Western Wailing Wall in Jerusalem, it would connect 
our thoughts and prayers with those of other believers around the world for over 2,000 years.  At the same time, it needed to 
" t into the design of our Gothic Sanctuary.  And, of course, it would need blessing and funding from Session.  The funding for 
the entire project came surprisingly from an anonymous donor not long 
after the Session had given its approval.  We invited Marsha Pippenger 
to be the designer and Pete Hanley to be builder of the wall.  Their voices 
provide two more pieces of the story.  Marsha Pippenger re! ected,

When Laurie Davis asked me if I would be willing to design a Prayer 
Wall for our beautiful Sanctuary, I immediately thought of several 
historical references.  Obviously the ! rst image t hat came to mind 
was the Western, or Wailing Wall in Jerusalem.  I remembered what 
my son Nathan related to me when he traveled to Israel with his 
college religion professor, Father King: how people of all faiths bring 
their white plastic chairs with them, place them before the wall, and 
sit down to pray.  He told me how people tuck prayers into the cracks 
of the wall as well.  These images have remained in my head.

  Unbinding Your Heart A Year Later:
  Finding New Ways to Center on Prayer
    By Laurie Brubaker Davis
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The other historical reference comes from my art back-
ground.  I felt that our wall should allude to the triptychs of 
the Middle Ages, three part altarpieces that are opened for 
Sundays and religious holidays and closed when not in use.  
So, these were my inspirations.  In the meantime I met with 
Pete, our craftsman, to make sure my design was buildable, 
and we set about the process.  The most challenging part of 
the project for me was placing the wooden “stones” so that 
they looked somewhat, but not too, random.  It was also the 
most fun"

When I took this on, I thought it would be an interesting proj-
ect, and I was happy to do something for Westminster.  I had no idea it would come back to bless me tenfold.  
It continues to be an emotional experience for me when I see how many prayers have been tucked into those 
spaces.  On September 11, after I tucked my ! rst p rayer into a “crack” in the wall, I turned to look behind me.  The 
center aisle of the Sanctuary was ! lled clear into  the Narthex with people waiting to contribute their prayers.  That 
is when the signi! cance of this Prayer Wall struck  me with force.  It is amazing how we seem to need a tangible 
expression of our communion with God.

Our carpenter, Pete Hanley, who has done most of the carpentry projects for the last two decades here at Westmin-
ster, offers the builder’s piece of the story.  

My beginning thoughts were that this was going to be a “big” project.  A Prayer Wall to be installed in the Sanctu-
ary demands good design and workmanship.  It needs to ! t in with the architecture.  I was # attered and honored 
to be considered for participation with this effort.
 
The challenges were the size and extent of the effort.  It took over three months to design and complete.  There 
are over 300 board feet of oak wood in the wall - almost 300 bricks.  Each brick is different in size and shape.  All 
are individually placed and attached.  I personally put in close to three months of time to build and ! nish the wall.
 
Working with Marsha, a true artist, was fascinating.  Arranging the bricks, both by shape and color, was enjoyable 
to watch and participate in.  Afterwards, I was very pleased with the effort.  It “! ts” the church ar chitecture.  It is 
unique, and all the comments I have received have been positive.

I thank everyone for letting me participate in this project.  I am honored and proud to be a part of this unique and, 
if I say so, beautiful wall.

The Prayer Wall is open and available anytime the building is open.  All the materials needed and instructions are in four 
mini-desks built in to the wall at heights appropriate for young children, average height adults, tall adults, and wheelchair 
users.  Feel free to stop by to add your prayer to the wall, and let it help you connect with God.  

TAIZÉ SERVICES FIRST THURSDAYS THROUGHOUT THE YEAR
Beginning in October, we have added a monthly Taizé service every " rst 
Thursday from 5:40-6:15 p.m.  Taizé is a meditative common prayer ser-
vice.  Gathered in the presence of Christ, worshipers sing uncomplicated 
and repetitive songs, uncluttered by too many words, allowing the mystery 
of God to become tangible through the beauty of simplicity.  This short ser-
vice includes songs, scripture readings, silence, and prayer.  The order of 
worship originated with the Taizé community founded in France in 1940 by 
Brother Roger.  It is an ecumenical, intentional community with a twofold 
purpose: to seek communion with God through personal prayer and the 
beauty of community prayer; and also to be a leaven of peace and trust in 
the midst of humanity, including members from over thirty nations, Catho-
lics and various Protestant churches.  During the Thursdays in Lent we will 
hold weekly Taizé services.

VIRTUAL SMALL GROUP TO BEGIN IN NOVEMBER
Tom Melzoni has offered to lead us into a new venture in prayer, study and community via e-mail.  He participated in the 
Unbinding Your Heart virtual small group and plans to build on that experience.  For members and friends who travel or " nd 
it dif" cult to be a part of a traditional Small Group that meets twice monthly together, this is a brand new avenue toward spiri-
tual growth and prayer.  If you would like to learn more or to be a part of this group, e-mail laurie@westminsterdayton.org.
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It’s Tuesday afternoon and there are women, men and children lined up along the stairs and upstairs hallway at 
the Wilkinson Street entrance to the church.  Why?  What could we possibly have that would cause folks to start 
lining up in the morning and wait for hours?  Hope.  The hope that they can put a roof over their family’s heads.  
The hope that they can get their kids enrolled in school.  The hope that they can get a job.  Before they can even 
start the process, they all need two things:  a birth certi" cate and a state-issued identi" cation card.  And those 
cost money.  Thus, the I.D. Ministry was born.  Every Tues-
day afternoon a volunteer is available from 1:30 to 4:00 p.m. 
to meet with each person, discuss their needs, and provide 
them with a check to take to the appropriate agency.  The 
stories are amazing, and the people who come are so appre-
ciative of the help.  Many ask about the church and services, 
and some ask for prayers.  It seems like such a basic thing, 
but the bene" ts are huge and last longer than money for food, 
rent, or utilities.  Every week there are more people who seek 
our services-- new faces, new stories, new hope. 

“There are always going to be poor and needy people among 
you.  So I command you:  Always be generous, open purse 
and hands, give to your neighbors in trouble, your poor and 
hurting neighbors.”  Deuteronomy 15:11  

Westminster’s Chrismon tree originated in 1976 when a group of 
women made the symbols that hang on the tree.  Of the group, the 
only living Westminsterite is Norma Harvey, residing at Friendship 
Village.  In recent years, different women of the church have deco-
rated the tree using the symbols made long ago.  You may enjoy 
the Chrismon Tree in the Narthex during Advent.  An information 
sheet showing the different Chrismon symbols will be available on 
the table by the tree.

Most Chrismons are white with gold decorations of beads, ribbon, 
glitter, etc.  White represents the Lord’s purity and perfection; gold 
refers to his majesty and glory.  We point to Christ being the Light 
of the World by using tiny lights on the tree. 

A Chrismon is a monogram of Christ.  Chrismons may never be 
made for pro" t.  Therefore, you are never going to " nd commer-
cially made Chrismons.

  Identi" cation: A Ministry of Hope
  by Jorja Gladden

  Westminster’s Chrismon Tree
   by Barbara Weidlund

  What can you do to support this important Westminster ministry?
  • Pray for the men, women and children who come seeking assistance.
  • Volunteer to help with this ministry.
  • Give generously to the Helping the Needy Special Offering on Sunday, December 18.
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Women from Westminster joined women from other Presbyterian churches in our 
Presbytery to hear about the work of Presbyterian Disaster Assistance (PDA).  
The Fall Gathering of Westminster Presbyterian Women featured The Reverend 
Kris Moore, a member of the National Response Team of PDA.  Kris helped us 
understand the structure of the organization and the scope of the aid and ministry 
that they provide.  Kris’s area of expertise is psycho-social aid – helping people 

relieve the stress and trauma of 
the events they have just been 
through.  Sally Dyer, who is soon 
to receive training to join the Na-
tional Response Team, told us 
about her experiences on mission 
trips and her decision to make this 
next step to serve through PDA.  

The Reverend Judith Barr brought 
us up to date on the work of the 
Samaritan Healthcare Clinic for 

the Homeless – especially the beginning basic cooking classes 
in the brand new Eschbach Memorial Kitchen.  The traditional 
Thank Offering was received, wonderfully dressed Goodwill Dolls 
were returned in time for Christmas sales, the long service of the 
Sewing Circle and the Project Blessing Women were celebrated, 
the upcoming Cookie Walk (December 18) was noted, Kroger 
Neighborhood Reward Cards were sold, and everyone was in-
vited to our new group Come to the Table.  It was a great way to 
spend a morning#

  Westminster Women Fall Gathering
   by Julie Preisser 

The Calvin Fellowship participated in the Community 
CROP Walk on September 25. Westminster 3rd–6th 
graders and parents walked to " ght hunger, raising 
funds for Church World Service.  Since the theme was 
increasing access to clean drinking water, our walkers 
were asked to carry a gallon jug of water as they made 
the 3.1-mile walk to help experience what it was like to 
carry water a distance.

Bibles and Hymnals Presented
On Sunday, October 16, Good News Bibles and Pres-
byterian Hymnals were presented to the third and 
fourth graders by The Reverends Sandy McConnel 
and John Neely.
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On Tuesday, September 13, Alan Dyer presented his statement of call to the 
Presbytery of the Miami Valley.  The Presbytery voted unanimously to make Alan 
a candidate for ordination as a Teaching Elder.  Following the vote, Alan was 
asked the questions of candidacy by Elder John Mauntler, Moderator of the Pres-
bytery of the Miami Valley.

  Alan Dyer Becomes a Candidate

   Among Our People

BRIDGE INTEREST GROUP GIVES TO MISSION
Since it started in 2003, the Bridge Interest Group 
has collected money for missions.  To date, the 
group has distributed $1,743.05 to causes such as 
the Food Bank, Project Blessing, and Westminster’s 
I.D. Ministry.

On October 15, the Just Friends group 
visited Portsmouth Ohio.

Weddings
Susan Conrad and Jeff Billups, October 8 
Lindsey Bibler and Carson Deck, October 15        

Deaths
William Arden, September 9
Mary Ellen Wetzel, October 30
Dorothy Culp, November 4
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Mrs. Marilyn Croker, the E.J. Brown Principal, suffered a heart at-
tack in September, but is doing well and is now back at work.  Keep 
her in your prayers, though, as the job is quite stressful.

We began our tutoring program on October 12 and are working with 
students from grades 1-8.  We initiated tutoring back in 1996 and 
have been helping children 
ever since.  If you have a 
heart for children and wish 
to put your faith into action, 
consider joining us as a tu-
tor.  We supply all the ma-
terials you need, and you 
may choose Wednesdays 

or Thursdays.  We tutor from 4:00 until 5:00 p.m.  We also could use sub-
stitutes, snack helpers and someone just to help supervise.  Interested?  
Contact Jim Henry (jim@westminsterdayton.org).

School Church Partners (SCP) is an organization of area churches and schools who collaborate in a manner similar 
to the way we work with E. J. Brown Elementary School.  Currently there are close to ninety partnerships, many of 
which we helped initiate.  On October 6, we hosted our annual SCP dinner and heard from several school principals 
and board members who thanked the attending churches for their participation and urged them to keep up the good 
work for the children.  Thirty participants from twelve area churches attended.  If you have friends attending other 
churches, whether in Dayton or beyond, and if you think they might be interested in replicating our model, have 
them contact Jim Henry.  He would be happy to assist them and has DVDs and brochures to share.

  E. J. Brown Elementary School  and School Church Partnes Updates

  Fall 2012 New Member Class 

New members, left to right: 
J.D. Whitlock, Terri Walker, 

Austin Johnson, Charles Lindsey, 
Linda Norkus, Pat Sieh-Dowell, Jim Weeks, 

Ryan Boesenberg and Kara Brown.

Not Pictured: Brian Merz, Joseph Shonle, 
Cynthia Taylor and Sara Whitlock

  Consecration Sunday
   Craig Showalter

On Sunday, November 6, Westminster celebrated Consecration Sunday, a day 
which focuses on the opportunity for each of us to grow spiritually and by doing 
so help to grow God’s ministries in our congregation and community. The sermon 
was preached by guest pastor The Reverend Dr. Tom Melzoni.  Following worship, 
over 375 members of the congregation came together for a Celebration Luncheon 
during which the results of our Consecration Sunday pledges were announced. We 
are pleased to share that well over half the people present increased their pledge 
substantially, with an average increase of 25% over their 2010 giving. 
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• Presbyterian Heritage Sunday is January 29, 2012.  Join us for Worship at 10:00 a.m. when we 
will celebrate our Scottish roots with the Miami Valley Pipes and Drums.

• The Annual Meeting will be held at 11:00 a.m. on Sunday, February 26. 

• Ash Wednesday, the " rst day of the Lenten Season, is February 22.  Idenditcal Taizé Worship 
     Services will be held at 12:10 p.m. and 7:00 p.m. 

Visit www.westminsterdayton.org for more information on these and other events.

Looking Ahead...

Westminster Presbyterian Church
125 N. Wilkinson St.
Dayton, Ohio 45402
www.westminsterdayton.org
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